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A Roundtable/Working meeting was held by the City Council and the School Committee on Tuesday, 

February 14, 2017 at the Attles Meeting Room, 459 Broadway, Cambridge, MA. 

 

The purpose of the meeting was to have a preliminary discussion on the Fiscal Year 2018 School Department 

Budget. 

 

Present at the meeting were: Mayor Simmons, Vice Mayor McGovern, Councillor Carlone, Councillor 

Cheung, Councillor Devereux, Councillor Kelley, Councillor Mazen and Councillor Toomey, City Manager 

Louis DePasquale, Deputy City Manager Lisa Peterson, Budget Director Jeana Franconi and Neal Alpert, 

Chief of Staff for Mayor Simmons. 

 

Also present were: School Committee members: Bowman, Dexter, Fantini, Harding, Kelly and Nolan, 

Superintendent of Schools Kenneth N. Salim, Deputy Superintendent of Schools Carolyn Turk, CEO James 

Maloney, CFO Claire Spinner, Dosha Beard, Interim Executive Secretary to the School Committee, Tony 

Clark, Educational Liaison for Mayor Simmons, and John Hawkinson. 

  

Vice Mayor McGovern called the meeting to order at 6:08 pm. 

 

Vice Mayor McGovern read the call of the meeting and stated that this meeting may be recorded and live 

streamed, but that it was not formally being broadcast by the City. He said that the purpose of the meeting was 

to have a preliminary discussion on the Fiscal Year 2018 School Department Budget. He thanked everyone for 

coming out for this hearing, noting that this is Valentine's Day and people may have initially had other plans. 

He also stated that Dr. Turk would be absent from this meeting because she had fallen on the ice and injured 

herself earlier in the day.  

 

Vice Mayor McGovern said that the genesis of this meeting came about because, in years past, the budget 

conversations between the School Committee and the City Council have typically taken place in April or May, 

when the yearly budget has already been completed. He said that every year, there is always a regret that the 

two bodies did not meet and hold these discussions much earlier in the budget process, and this year, he 

wished to try to make such a meeting happen earlier. He said that tonight would be an opportunity to discuss 

the challenges facing the School Committee and the specific budget needs they may have. He said this would 

also be a chance to discuss what programs they might feel constrained by. He reiterated that it is always better 

to have these types of conversations earlier in the process. He mentioned his eight years on the School 

Committee and said that he understands the relationship between the School Committee and the City Council, 

and that he truly respects the roles of each. He stressed that he hoped this meeting would not be viewed as an 

attempt by the City Council to micromanage the School Committee, as that is certainly not the intent. He said 

that all the elected officials get questions about the budget and the schools, and this will give them all a better 

understanding and allow everyone to do a better job of serving the public. He said that he would ask the two 

Finance Co-Chairs of the School Committee to offer their opening thoughts, then he would ask City Manager 

Louis DePasquale to say a few words, followed by a presentation by Superintendent Kenneth Salim, and then 

the floor would be open for general discussion amongst the members.    

 

School Committee Member Kelly thanked her co-chair, School Committee Member Harding, for working with 

her to develop a comprehensive process. She said that they had multiple Roundtables on different parts of the 

budget; they discussed Educational Technology, World Language, the staffing at the High School, the Office 

of Student Services, English Language Learners (which is particularly critical as state law has changed in 

terms of what is now considered to be ñproficiencyò), and she said that all of these items have budget 

implications. They have had presentations about the Leveling Up on the 9th grade, one on the Kindergarten 

lottery, and one on how the schools will move forward with World Language. She said that, additionally, they 

have had four public hearings so far, starting in November 2016. She said they have had multiple budget 

reports and retreats. As part of that, the subcommittee has had projections of enrollment and five year 

forecasts. She said that she hopes this Committee appreciates that the members have really dived in to a 

number of topics deeply that have budget implications, in a way that hadn't been done in the past. She said that 
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they had identified critical issues, and the two areas where we have had specific challenges have been around 

Special Education (particularly around the out-of-district placements) and around transportation. She said that 

there has been some discussion about these areas and what might be done to address these. She said that this is 

all still under discussion. She said that this gives a good introduction to the process, the subcommittee is about 

halfway through, they started at the beginning of November, and the Superintendent will make his presentation 

on findings in March for the next fiscal year.   

 

School Committee Member Harding thanked his Co-Chair and said that she gave a very good overview of 

their process. He said that the best use of tonight would be for the City Councilors to think about the big 

picture, and about any thoughts they may have about moving the system forward. He said that he is very clear 

about the responsibility they have and who makes the decisions, but in order to make good harmonious 

decisions, it is beneficial to hear early on what some of the thoughts or concerns are, so that the School 

Committee members can then deliberate amongst themselves. He said that from what he has gathered over the 

past two budget periods, what he would want the City Council to know is that we are not necessarily knocking 

any of the progress we have made over the past couple of years, but we are using a more critical lens to look at 

what's working, what's not working, and how we can all effectively hand the stewardship of the schools off to 

the new Superintendent, who has only been here a few months. He said that we've learned that some of the 

things that we've talked about and shown concern about in the past, quite frankly, still persist; some things 

have unquestionably gotten better, but some issues still persist. He said we hope our budget will address some 

of these issues. He said that as we continue this conversation, it would have been helpful to have these types of 

discussions more regularly. He said there are issues, such as space in schools and building capacity, for 

example, in which we will see a spike in enrollment and that is positive, but we must be mindful of the fact 

that it will have an impact on the schools. He said that the new King School had issues in terms of usage of its 

space within days of its opening, and that led to some conflict. He said that itôs important that we find solutions 

to these types of issues, and we will all need to think through these things, together, as we build two new 

schools.  

 

School Committee Member Harding said that we have also been taking a critical look at data that has provided 

a clearer picture on things like student success and our other successes, and that we must also look at some of 

our shortcomings. He said that, lastly, we are trying to address some of the irregularities around funding 

mechanisms for items that you would usually see around things like Special Ed, and around the great amounts 

for transportation costs that we are challenged with. He also said that we are trying to make sure that the 

Superintendent and the City Manager's team do develop a strong, collaborative relationship to help everyone 

work better going further. He said that he looks forward to tonight's conversation, it may be overdue, but each 

of us can learn from one another and we can all collaborate.   

 

Vice Mayor McGovern thanked School Committee Member Harding and said that, in reference to 

collaboration, it is important that this not be a one-way conversation. He said that there are decisions that the 

City Council makes that impact the schools. Funding for the buildings is an obvious example, but he said that 

as we increase housing production in the city, this could impact the number of families and the number of 

school children that live in the city. We believe in small schools, but if we build thousands of new units and 

this translates to even three hundred more children, this has a big impact on the work of the School Committee. 

He said that he hopes that the School Committee feels comfortable in pressing the City Council on these issues 

and in asking them to be sure they're factoring in how what they are doing will impact the schools and the 

world of the School Committee.  

 

School Committee Member Kelly said that, in this regard, the developments at North Point and in Alewife 

have significantly impacted the School Committee's transportation expenses. She said that they have had to 

take on additional contracts for smaller buses and for smaller groups of students, going to different schools, 

and how we develop housing patterns in the city does have a significant impact on transportation costs. She 

said that this is something we must be mindful of. Vice Mayor McGovern thanked the School Committee 

members for this type of input, but said that he would like the City Manager and the Superintendent to first 

give their opening comments before getting into the exchange of ideas and concerns.  
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Mr. DePasquale thanked the Vice Mayor for convening this meeting, and said that this was his 35th year having 

a role in helping shape the school's operating budget. He said that in that time, he has been very fortunate to 

have a City Manager who understands the priorities of having sufficient school funding. He said that this has 

been the case with every Superintendent that he has worked with as well, as well as the Finance Committees 

on both sides. He said that this year, we have once again come up with a balanced budget that makes education 

a top priority. He said that even though it is his and Dr. Salim's first year in their respective roles, they came up 

with an incredibly supportive budget that is appropriate for the school system. He said that we all work on the 

budget all year round. The school and the City are a team, and everyone is working on this together. He said 

that we all understand the importance of this task, and we all learn from each previous budgeting cycle and try 

to plan ahead to ensure that there will be adequate funding to meet the needs of the district. He said that we go 

into this process with a really good working relationship, and a strong understanding of what the schools need. 

He said that this year, they recognized that there were some changes that needed to be addressed. Enrollment 

was growing quickly, Special Ed tuition was growing, transportation costs were growing, and we had a new 

Superintendent who had emerging priorities as well. We had to address all these things, but we also had to 

address the fact that addressing all these does have tax implications. We don't have a "gold card," but we have 

a pretty good card. In December, the Finance teams met to gain a sense of where this process was going, and 

that helped us get a handle on some of the needs and concerns we would have, which allowed us to increase 

the budget to address these. He said that this year's tax increase for the school budget was $10.2 million. It is a 

6.93 percent net tax increase. The reason that's important is because if you take the 5-year average, it shows 

that the 5-year average tax support increase was 5.6 percent, and the 10-year average was 4.7 percent. This 

shows that we recognized right away that there needed to be more tax dollars to support this budget, and we 

were going to make it happen. He said that tax dollars are obviously driven by an increase in the budget, 

because there is not a lot of non-tax revenue in this budget. He said that we increased this budget for many 

good reasons, the 5-year average is about 4.8 percent and the 10-year average is about 3.7 percent. Working 

together, getting an understanding of issues, Mr. DePasquale said that we came up with a budget to address 

these. He said that we went to the rating agencies last week, we built in these numbers and were able to keep 

the tax rate at what we feel is an appropriate number. He stressed that the school budget will always be a key 

priority, and we will continue to have a strong working relationship. This has been a good process, an open 

process, and he feels that the numbers they have come up with work for everyone. He said that this is the 

highest the budget has ever been, but there are reasons for that and that he is very comfortable with that.   

 

Vice Mayor McGovern noted that there are some City departments, such as the Human Services Department, 

that take money out of their budgets to help fund some school-related items. In terms of giving the public a 

more complete picture, it is important to note that there is more than just the money that is categorized as "the 

School Committee budget" that the City contributes towards the education system. Mr. DePasquale said that 

the biggest thing is the debt service budget. He said that the new schools ï which we've all agreed upon and 

which started under former City Manager Robert Healy ï is a good example of something that falls under the 

City's budget. In the next bond sale, it will not include the Tobin School, and by the time that sale is over, there 

will be about $430 million worth of tax-supported debt related to education. He said that this speaks to the 

City's commitment to education. He said that he was there at the first meeting when Mr. Healy made his 

budget projections, and Mr. DePasquale said that he feels we can continue this. He said that we do have to 

recognize the fact that there is an incredible amount of debt that's paid on the tax support side of the City, and 

that's the right thing, and that's where it belongs.      

 

Dr. Salim then gave a short presentation to discuss the process he has been engaged in for beginning to put 

together a proposal for the FY18 budget cycle [ATTACHMENT A ]. He said that this presentation also 

included a number of strategic objectives. He said that he will be unveiling his proposals in March, and will 

then have community hearings on these. He said that his first six months on the job have been part of his 

ñentry effort,ò and he has been listening to the community and absorbing information about the needs of the 

school district. He said that he wishes to learn about challenges as well as opportunities, and he has been 

speaking with students, parents, staff, custodians, security personnel, teachers, and principals. He is looking to 

develop a multi-year plan, and he will be presenting his plan to the School Committee in June. He said that he 
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has held a number of Roundtable discussions since last November, typically on the Tuesdays when the School 

Committee does not meet. He said that he would summarize the five fiscal drivers as Enrollment, Identified 

Priorities, Out of District Tuition, Transportation, State Requirements, and Enrollment, and these must all be 

accounted for. He said that some of the ideas that form the basis for his long term plans will be familiar to the 

School Committee and the City Council from past discussions, but he said that we must also focus on building 

support for the whole child, the social-emotional needs of students, and how we can support our staffs. He said 

that we also need to be mindful of the fact that introducing new priorities does require giving these a chance to 

be implemented before we measure their effectiveness, as no sooner do we see an initiative being introduced 

then a new initiative is proposed. He said that we need to create measurements and benchmarks to determine if 

we are being effective, and we need to learn how to declare something a success.  

 

Vice Mayor McGovern thanked Dr. Salim for his presentation and asked where we are in terms of Guiding 

Principles, and do these come out of the budget guidelines? School Committee Member Kelly said that the 

budget guidelines have stayed mostly the same for the past couple of cycles. Dr. Salim said that one of the 

things he and his cabinet have done was to look at the School Committee budget guidelines from FY17 and 

then continued these going forward, as they complement the existing guidelines. Vice Mayor McGovern 

mentioned the transportation costs, out-of-district costs, ELL, and asked if we have figures on those yet. Dr. 

Salim said that Financial Officer Claire Spinner would have specific numbers available for the School 

Committee and City Council the next day, and Vice Mayor McGovern said that this would be helpful. He then 

opened the meeting up for general discussion among the members.   

 

Councilor Mazen said that he would try to keep his comments general. He stated that if this were being held in 

the Sullivan Chamber, it would be easier to have televised this meeting. He asked if there was any reason why 

this was not being televised. Vice Mayor McGovern clarified that this was a Roundtable and that under School 

Committee rules, Roundtables are not televised. He said that as Finance Chair, he was Chairing the meeting, 

and this was intended to be a working meeting wherein the elected officials would roll up their sleeves and 

share information with one another. Vice Mayor McGovern said there was no ill intent in not broadcasting this 

meeting.  

 

Councilor Mazen said that he appreciated Dr. Salim's presentation. He appreciated the ideas of determining 

metrics of success and monitoring progress. He said he hopes we can dig deeper into these items. He said his 

frustration is that Cambridge spends much more per pupil than some neighboring communities, but Cambridge 

is not having the same results. He said that this is true for diverse school districts, those that are diverse 

ethnically and socioeconomically, and Dr. Salim is inheriting some of these problems. He said that these 

problems start and end with the budget, and he asked how this upcoming budget, and how Dr. Salimôs slides, 

change the game in a formative way. He said that his preference would be to throw out the budget and start 

over from the ground up, and then he asked how the FY18 budget figures improve upon the results we had 

seen from the FY17 budget. He asked how they change the game for 50 percent of school age kids living at or 

near the poverty line who tend to have worse economic outcomes?  

 

Dr. Salim said that this is an important question. He said that at this stage of the process, we do not have a 

proposed budget yet, so he would need to speak to this more at the conceptual level. He said that there is no 

shortage of data that we could look to in terms of trying to have higher-performing outcomes for our children. 

He said that he talks a lot about the fact that if we're satisfied with the outcomes we have, then there's no need 

for a strategy because we'd be utilizing a working model and we could simply repeat everything in its current 

form. He said that is why he is working to determine new strategies, the goal is to improve upon what has 

come before, and while there is not yet a specific budget to discuss, he again thanked Councilor Mazen for 

raising these questions.  

 

School Committee Member Nolan stated that she appreciated the emerging priorities that Councilor Mazen 

alluded to, and she said it might be helpful for Dr. Salim to speak to each of those. Dr. Salim referred back to 

his slides. He said that it is important to use shared terminology as we discuss the budget, because items like 

"Social Emotional" could be used as a catchphrase for many different things. He said that we must be very 
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deliberate in how we use our terminology. He said that sometimes, this phrase becomes a code for the students 

who are struggling the most. 

 

Vice Mayor McGovern said that he wanted to address the questions around per-pupil cost, and that money 

doesn't always correlate with better results. He said there are always questions about how we spend the money. 

He said we must remember that we have a really expensive district. He said that you'd be hard pressed to find 

another district that has as many fully-staffed elementary schools as Cambridge does, and that is expensive. He 

said we have 34 curriculum coaches in our district. Newton, which is twice the size of Cambridge and has 

twice the enrollment, has 8. He said we can question whether we need 34 curriculum coaches, what are they 

doing and are they effective, and that's a viable conversation to have, but we must be mindful of the fact that 

this all gets averaged in to the per-pupil expenditures. He said that each of our schools have social workers, 

psychologists, principals and assistant principals, and liaisons, and all that costs a lot of money. It's fair to ask 

if that's the best use of the money and that's a whole other conversation, but that's a big part of the per-pupil 

expenditure.  

 

Councilor Mazen said that he would love the School Committee to provide a pictogram of per-student costs 

and how those costs break down, and how does this compare to the costs of cities we like to compare ourselves 

to. He said this would ideally jibe with the idea of progress monitoring. He said this would give him a better 

sense of where the money is going and how it is being spent.  

 

Vice Mayor McGovern said that he doesn't want to put all the problems of the district on the schools. For 

example, when we look at the Achievement Gap, he believes that this often begins even before the kids enter 

our schools. What happens around poverty, around affordable housing, around food insecurity, and so forth, all 

have a huge impact on our children, those children come into our schools deeply affected by these things, and 

we often ask our schools to fix all these issues. When the schools can't, when these kids don't do well on a test, 

then we say they are failing. These are larger social issues.  

 

Councilor Mazen said that even in the best school districts, there's a common understanding that many of the 

kids graduating from them will ultimately have stagnant wages, and those are the lucky kids. He is concerned 

with finding out how we prepare people for the workforce and for life, how do we relate the resources we have 

to a good outcome? He said that he wants to increase access to internships, to job placement, and so forth.  

 

School Committee Member Harding stated that he wanted to offer a clarification when we discuss per-pupil 

spending. He said that we need to be clear to the public that it is important to recognize that not every single 

student is having the same amount of money spent on them, and that this is the total cost of a multitude of 

services that is averaged out, in a formula, for the "per-pupil" argument. He said that some students - for 

example, those in the Special Education programs, or those with out-of-district transportation needs - may 

require many thousands of additional dollars spent on them, whereas other students do not require those sorts 

of expenditures. It is important to remember that the "average per-pupil cost" we speak about does not always 

tell the whole story. Councilor Mazen responded by saying that we could still strive to create a pictograph that 

could provide a better sense of how we are allocating our resources. He said that this would still be a useful 

exercise.  

 

School Committee Member Nolan thanked the City Councilors and the City Manager's staff for the increase in 

funding. She said that this is very helpful to the School Committee as they seek to continue with current 

staffing levels and can plan to grow from that point. She stated that anyone who wishes to could compare 

spending in different school districts across the Commonwealth, as there are online resources that allow for 

this. She said that she wanted to make two points: as a resident of West Cambridge, the development boom 

that is happening is definitely impacting people in that part of the city, and more and more students are living 

in that area. She said that it would be beneficial to have an early education center in the area of the Quad. She 

said that several thousand new units are being constructed in Alewife, and even if just 100 of those units 

contained children, that would have a big impact on the schools. She said that we should all think about what it 
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would mean to have a school situated in that part of the city. She said the second point involves tying together 

the early education, and this should be considered a City function.  

 

Councilor Cheung stated that he feels the Schools are similar to the City, and that it's possible that we could all 

do a better job of telling the story of the great services that are currently being provided. He said that it's 

astounding once you start taking advantage of all the different resources the City has to offer, as you begin to 

realize just how much there is being offered. He said he agreed that he is not satisfied with the results we are 

getting from our schools, but he qualified this by saying that he would probably never be satisfied, since we 

should always be striving to improve. He said that we must be careful in how we discuss the costs of the 

schools, since there is more nuance in the conversation than is often found in our public conversations about 

this. He said that another item we must be mindful of is the fact that yes, Cambridge invests more money in its 

schools than other communities, but we also offer our children so much more in terms of what is part of the 

package, such as after school programs, sports programs that offer equipment to the kids, more support staff 

per pupil, and so forth. He said that these items often get lost in the conversations, and they are significant. He 

said that he wants to facilitate a good budget, and that these conversations are important. He said that if it were 

up to him, he'd love to provide more money so that all kids could get school lunches for free, and he wishes 

that there were mandatory language immersion programs for all our students so that they would be more 

competitive upon graduation. He said that language immersion and teaching things like coding are going to 

have an increasing importance to all our kids, and it would be great if we could put more of an emphasis on 

these items in the future. He also said that when we are discussing plans to expand Pre-K programs, we don't 

need to waste time with new studies. We have programs that already are working, we should just expand them 

across the district. That would be the most sensible path forward on a concept that so many people are saying 

is necessary.  

 

School Committee Member Dexter thanked the Mayor and Vice Mayor for convening this discussion. She 

thanked everyone for increasing the budget, and said that she thinks this money will be well spent. She 

appreciated the comments from her colleagues thus far, and she particularly appreciated Councilor Mazen's 

questions about whether other school districts were getting better results for less money. She said that she 

wasn't certain which districts he might be referring to, and she would like to hear from him about this. She 

mentioned that the Amigos School building is too small and inadequate, and wanted the City Manager to be 

aware of this. Turning back to Councilor Mazen, she mentioned that she had actually put together a pictograph 

in preparation for this meeting [ATTACHMENT B].  She then provided a quick overview of the packet of 

material she had prepared for the meeting and distributed to her colleagues.  

 

School Committee Member Dexter concurred that there were many legitimate reasons as to why the 

Cambridge school system is so expensive. She said we educate a lot of kids well, and we have a high level of 

classroom staffing. She said that we don't spend more than Brookline on core teachers, and that we need to 

reduce class sizes while doubling our staffing in the classrooms. She mentioned that in other school districts, 

the school administrations own the buildings rather than rent their office space, and that certainly saves money 

in those districts. She said this costs the School Committee $306,000 per year. She said that bussing is costly, 

and we incur maintenance and operations costs. Many of these costs don't go toward the core function of 

educating kids.  

 

Vice Mayor McGovern stated that it is important for people to remember that the City Council does not have 

line-item discretion over the budget, so even if the City Council voted to provide an additional million dollars 

for the School Committee budget, they could not dictate how this money should be spent.  

 

School Committee Member Kelly said that she wanted to discuss the expenses for the kids that are more 

vulnerable in the district. She said we have had a significant number of students who have mental health 

challenges, we have students who have disabilities, and those who have complex medical needs. All these 

students deserve an excellent education, but we must also understand that it requires a great deal of funding to 

ensure their needs are met. The supports for these students, and the transportation costs, are significant, and we 

must remember this when we are discussing allocation of resources and per-pupil costs. Vice Mayor 
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McGovern said that Cambridge is in a good position in that we never make a decision upon appropriate paths 

for our schools and then shy away from what we know is right because we can't afford it. He said he never 

wants us to not do something for our schools because we thought "This is the right call, but we cannot afford 

it." He said he is proud of our putting money towards out-of-district placement if that is what a student needs. 

School Committee Member Kelly said this has literally saved the lives of some students.   

 

School Committee Member Harding said that what we are ultimately doing is engaging in the tough 

conversation of values. He said that if we were a different, less prosperous city, we would be forced to make 

some hard decisions. He said that our system has always been based on the values of the citizenry. He said that 

the model we have is unquestionably expensive. We are talking about having smaller class sizes, more classes 

that give more focus to individual students, and this does require more funding. He said that when we compare 

Cambridge to other communities like Brookline, we must remember it's not necessarily apples to apples, 

because we have more employees, we pay these people better, we provide better benefits for them, we have 

better pensions for them, and this costs money. We have a system that is focused on our children, and that is 

based upon compassion. He said his daughter received an excellent education here, and he applauds anyone in 

this room that may have played a role in making our schools as good as they are. He said that, at the same 

time, we must recognize that there are some kids in the city that haven't had the same experiences as his 

daughter had, and we need to do a better job and strive for more. He said that we can look at other 

communities like Lawrence, places that maybe spend less, but we must remember that we are basing our 

system on our values, those values are expensive, but they are worth it.  

 

Councilor Devereux said that this has been a very interesting conversation. She said she's relatively new to 

discussing school budgets. She wished that she'd been given some of the materials that have been brought to 

this meeting in advance, so that she could have studied them ahead of time. She said that she agreed that 

coding need to be introduced into the curriculum, although she is not certain where it would fit without taking 

time from other subjects. She said that she agrees with the comments made about Pre-K and early childhood 

education. She agreed that we need to focus more on the Achievement Gap, even as we recognize that we 

cannot control everything. She said that she would love to see immersion programs in every school, and she 

would love to see free school lunches for all. In regards to the Tobin School, she said that it would be great to 

acquire the Amory, but she is not certain how feasible this is. She also believes that adding a school to the 

Quad would make it feel like more of a real neighborhood. In regards to the thousands of units that are going 

up in Alewife and other areas, she expressed frustration that we just don't know who will be populating these 

units, and that makes planning neighborhoods more difficult. She said that she would be interested in hearing 

what our projected school enrollment would be ten years out, and wonders if we anticipate this population 

growing.  

 

Councilor Carlone stated that this has been a very interesting discussion. He said that he always loves hearing 

the passion in these discussions, because it shows that people really care. He said that, based on his knowledge 

of urban design, you never build a neighborhood without a school to anchor it. He said that he could relate to 

this discussion because his own son was never particularly into learning physics when he was in public school, 

and he just never connected with the subject until his later years, when he was in college and was getting 

interested in video game design. He said that then, suddenly, his son locked into the material with a passion, 

because it suddenly connected to something that he was passionate about. He said that this is one of the 

challenges of public education, in finding ways to get kids truly interested in what they are learning by helping 

them see how it relates to what they love or are interested in. He also said that he very much supports early 

education programming, as this is critical for the development of our children.  

 

School Committee Member Fantini said that he has enjoyed this conversation. He said that, with the new 

Superintendent and the new City Manager, he feels this great sense of optimism and energy. He said that at the 

recent State of the City address, the City Manager had stated that he'd provide the schools with the resources 

they need, and right afterward, he gave the schools the biggest funding increase they've ever had. He said that 

there is only one City budget. When he attends national conferences, Cambridge is looked to as the model to 

emulate. He said that he will rely upon Dr. Salim to help us improve. He said that he knows we can do better, 
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and we will do better. He also said that he appreciates the fact that there have been some City departments, like 

the Human Services Department, that have recognized certain school needs and they raced to fill those needs, 

and that speaks to the collaboration that none of us should take for granted. He cautioned that he feels the 

Amigos School does need a solution. He said that there is also a need to help those kids who don't have money 

figure out a way to get to college.  

 

Vice Mayor McGovern said that he had a number of closing thoughts. In terms of the development boom in 

the City, we really don't yet know who will be populating all these units, we don't know how many families 

with school age children will be living in these units, and we very much need that information. He said that 

when we talk about ideal class sizes, no one truly knows what the magic number is. In terms of achievement, 

we do struggle with how we measure this; in some cases, people get very upset if the MCAS scores are not 

what they should be, but do we want to be a school district that merely teaches to the tests? Other communities 

do that, but we often say that this is not how we wish to truly measure our success in Cambridge. That's not 

who we are. We also need to be mindful of the factors beyond the classrooms that impact achievement, like 

stable, affordable housing for our families with kids in school. We need to make sure our children are well-fed. 

Research shows that children who are hungry do not succeed as they otherwise might, and we need to find a 

way to ensure that the kids who need free school meals are able to receive them.  

 

Mayor Simmons thanked the Vice Mayor and said that these truly are important conversations to have. We 

need to have these more often, and we must always remember that whether we are on the School Committee or 

on the City Council, we are all working to better the singular community that is Cambridge. We all want the 

best for our children. She said that this is our third joint meeting, and she looks forward to the next one. She 

said that the passion people feel for this topic has been unquestionable. She asked that we attempt to have the 

next joint meeting before May, if that is possible. She said that in terms of budgeting priorities, we all seem to 

have more common ground than we might think. Whether we are talking about language immersion or coding 

or what have you, it is important to get a sense of what the costs of these programs might be. Every time we 

come together to have these discussions, we are all the better for it. She offered her thanks to everyone for 

spending this evening on this important matter.  

 

Vice Mayor McGovern read an email from Bill Bolme (ATTACHMENT C) into the record and then thanked 

the staff for making tonight's meeting possible. He reiterated his sense that it is important that we continue 

these discussions, and that it is very important that when we are discussing how to achieve the best outcomes 

for our children, we never make a decision based upon not having enough money.  

 

The meeting adjourned at 8:06 pm on a motion of Mayor Simmons. 
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